 Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

January 26, 2011 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 26, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time. 




 



  



 








2.0  John Thayer Re: (SSR) Single Stream Recycling – DPW Director Thayer provided the BOS with a brief guide with a few proposals for SSR to be run at the Transfer Station. Two hand outs were provided to the Board for their review.   



Option #1 – Two people at 24 hours per week with an additional person on Saturday with 8 hours. Operation Hours would be Monday 9:30 – 6:00, Wednesday 7:30 – 4:00 and Saturday 7:30 – 4:00 or the same 24 hours with only 21.5 hours of service to residents and 2.5 hours for opening & closings. Approximately a $17,000 dollar savings, not including benefits. 

  




                   
Option #2 – Transfer Station employees maintain their current hours and expand the hours of operation with no employees being eliminated. Any savings would be from eliminating equipment operation and maintenance costs, approx. $3,000 dollars.
    
Option #3 – Is to change nothing and this would keep all employees and hours of operation the same with no realized budget savings.     




Selectman Livernois asked if the Town switched to SSR with Belmont would any money be made and Director Thayer replied it is $20 dollars per ton spread but as of right now they are making zero. Selectman Livernois stated the Town would be paying $125 dollars to haul without any revenue and Director Thayer replied right, plus the Town would pay more for hauling with the Co-op ($175-$200).  TA Veloski noted that employees would not be baling due to SSR. Director Thayer stated there is 20% on MSW, 20% on recyclables with more revenue on things they are not allowed to recycle currently (plastics).  Chair Nickerson stated if the Town can not make money then how would the Town make money with SSR at the Co-op. Director Thayer noted the Town can drop out of its contract if they start to lose money but if the Town changes the way they do things and its hours, the Town could save money. Director Thayer stated its a tough decision to make and a hard one. Selectman Giunta asked if there were still things that could be done, to keep the employee hours and Director Thayer replied yes, without any savings. Chair Nickerson referred to Belmont's Transfer Station. Director Thayer stated Belmont has 5-10 people and generates $300-$400K in revenue annually but if we had the storage space to hold on to things like cardboard until prices increased then the Town could make money but it would be time consuming. TA Veloski stated the matter would be given to the Solid Waste Committee.    




  2.1
Highway Garage – Director Thayer reported that highway garage will need minimal lighting which will save money on electricity, cabinets & lockers will installed next week and windows go in this week. Chair Nickerson noted Conneston Construction Inc. should be completely finished next week but the cold storage may not be done due to funding. A project completion meeting is to be held on 2/1/11. 















 




3.0  Chief DeSilva, Bob Ward and Bill Edney (NH BOA) Re: Building Codes  – Town Planner (TP) Bob Ward introduced Bill Edney of the New Hampshire Building Officials Association(NH BOA) and noted he would be helping with the Town's adoption of the Building Code. TP Ward noted that Mr. Edney is the Building Inspector and Code Enforcement Officer for the Town of Meredith. TP Ward provided the BOS with a matrix looking at other Towns and how they are organized and noted that all municipalities already have a Building Code established, whether a local enforcement mechanism is in place is the the question. Fire Chief DeSilva informed the Board that himself or the State Fire Marshall enforces the building code currently that requires any contractor to check in with them. TP Ward stated most of the building is single family residential and he favors a sliding scale per square foot. Chair Nickerson asked why the Towns of New Hampton or Belmont were not included in the comparison and TP Ward replied he could look at them. Bill Edney stated when the Town gets to the point of adoption and inspection he would be available. Selectman Livernois noted that one of the Board's concerns id the old  “Yankee” mentality but understands the cutoffs for maintenance but they need to better understand where the line is drawn. Mr. Edney stated a qualified person should be checking the contractor's work to be sure the resident is getting what they paid for which shouldn't be a hard sell and there will always be people with issues but there will be a certain amount of confidence gained with an inspection. Selectman Livernois asked if the position would part-time, full-time or if the Town could band with another municipality. TP Ward provided a sample that was in line with Meredith and noted the position would be on an as needed basis, fee driven with a standard inspection schedule. Chair Nickerson asked how the Town would argue with a licensed professional. Mr. Edney replied there are various Boards ( i.e. Electrical Board) that can be relied upon for technical help and it would be coordinated effort but the Building Inspector would get to learn the life safety aspect of the building code process and vice versa. Chair Nickerson stated there needs to be a dollar value included in the warrant article for Town meeting that includes administration, gas & mileage. Those in attendance discussed possible scenarios that would require a building permit and TP Ward noted the process could be set up however the Town wants to. Fire Chief DeSilva noted a Certificate of Occupancy would be the recourse. 






   








4.0  Recreation Commission  






              4.1 Re: Town Park's Master Plan  - Juliana Lonergan, Heather Goodwin and Mark Cray were present. Mrs. Goodwin stated the Recreation Commission never brought forward the engineering and Master Plan for the Town Park for the Board's approval. The BOS were provided copies. Selectman Livernois noted the idea was to have a plan for the future and to improve the Town Park now and then consider the other items engineered. Mrs. Lonergan stated the parking area was the first big thing and has been a huge help. Selectman Livernois noted the plan is a great thing to have in order to receive grants or funding. Selectman Livernois made a motion to accept & adopt the Town Park's conceptual Master Plan. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









  4.2 Playground Site Work – Warrant Article – Mrs. Goodwin stated the Recreation Commission would like the Board's support for a warrant article for Phase I of the Town Park's plan to conduct site work to the playground and parking areas, over safety concerns. Mrs. Goodwin informed the BOS that an estimate was provided by Lepene Engineering in the amount of $58,184 dollars. Selectman Livernois suggested that property owners along the roadway be contacted, to see if the road could be widened without moving the wells.  Chair Nickerson stated the Town has concern over Welfare issues currently but understand the safety aspect and will discuss the warrant article further. 




















 

5.0  Earl Leighton & Mike Bean Re: Huse Road Bridge – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has letters from Nancy Mayville (DOT) and Mr. Bean but DOT had questions concerning drawings & guardrail. Mr. Bean noted he has reviewed the letter from DOT and has drawings. Mr. Bean proposed a 19 inch curb, use of the existing abutments, three 9-ton precast plank decks (20ft. wide) and using something like a “jersey barrier” instead of T-101 gaurdrail. Mr. Bean informed the Board that he has 30 years of experience, stamped engineering plans and wants to save the Town some money. Mr. Leighton expressed concern with the bridge located on Roxbury Road being of similar vintage and if that gets closed, residents would have a real problem. Bridge Aid funds were discussed. Chair Nickerson noted any bridge money the Town has is being used on Plummer Bridge. The BOS agreed fixing Huse Road Bridge is necessary but there may not be any funding and appreciates Mr. Bean's time & effort.  












6.0  Old Business      







 

  6.1
 Bay & Upper Bay Road – Chair Nickerson reported that an email was received saying the project would need one more review then could be placed out to bid, as early as next month. Chair Nickerson stated he has meet with the utility company and they are working together regarding the poles, which are not licensed. Chair Nickerson noted the snowmobile trail will be relocated but the guardrail may need to be altered due to a Right of Way in that location.   

  

  



               

 







    
 



7.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  7.1
Town's phone system – TA Veloski informed the BOS that he has been working with Bay Ring Communications, to try and reduce the Town's phone bill.  
      
    7.2 Shooting Range – The report produced by Horizon is under review. 
              7.3
Fire Department's Floor & Boiler – TA Veloski informed the Board that he has filed an insurance claim because the department's boiler caught on fire and has them to check the floor for water damage as well. 





  7.4
Police Department – Office – Prisoners are currently painting. 


  7.5
Letter of Resignation from Russell Spearman – The BOS reviewed & accepted. 
    

8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  None at this time.    













9.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













10.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




            10.1 1/19/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, January 19, 2011. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of January 19, 2011 with two corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










11.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 

12.0 Correspondence  - The BOS reviewed. 




        



  






13.0 Town Administrator’s Report  - Discussed under new business.  




                                      

             






14.0 Selectman's Reports 








14.1 Naming of the Highway Garage – Chair Nickerson asked if the Select Board should consider naming the new highway garage after a prior Road Agent. Under advisement. 













15.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m.




16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 2, 2011 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

1/26/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


